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Lizzie Flew: Following the January cabinet
reshuffle, how will you engage with the new
Secretary of State for Work and Pensions,
Esther McVey? 

Paul Gray: We’ll start by giving her information
about SSAC and the issues that are at the top
of our minds for us at the moment. It helps that
Esther McVey has been a minister in the depart-
ment before. It’s up to her to decide how she
wants to engage, but the ideal from my point of
view is to meet the Secretary of State and other
ministers informally from time to time. The bulk
of our engagement is more formal, when we
scrutinise regulations and in our written
exchanges with the government. There’s a diffi-
cult balance to strike: we want to speak truth
unto power, but also to have impact and influ-
ence, and that means building a constructive
relationship. We ultimately have no power. 

LF: You’ve seen universal credit come in from
the beginning. What has been your experience
of scrutinising such a huge piece of legisla-
tion? Were there particular areas that SSAC
was concerned about?

PG: It has been a long and continuous journey,
and it’s going to go on for a long time! One of
the oddities of the statute that set SSAC up is
that regulations [secondary legislation] made in
the first six months of primary legislation don’t
have to come to the committee. But having built
a constructive relationship with the department,
ministers asked us to scrutinise all the initial
universal credit regulations. It was a massive
task, but it meant we got in on the ground floor
and were able to make our views known up
front. Since that time, we’ve looked at a lot of
amending regulations as well.  

One area that we’ve made a bit of a specialist
subject is treatment of the self-employed – a
particular challenge for the DWP, which has
never really dealt with self-employed people on
any significant scale before. I don’t say this crit-
ically, I think it’s really difficult for the depart-
ment and we’ve felt we can bring added value.
The basic principles of the minimum income
floor and treatment of surplus earnings still
haven’t fully come into effect. And who knows
how many more iterations there will be. 

We’ve also been concerned about the waiting
days. This wasn’t in the initial universal credit

regulations, it came in the amending regula-
tions. We decided to exercise our right to have
a formal response from the government – which
we tend to do only in a minority of cases. We
took the view that the waiting days were wrong-
headed and recommended against them. We
weren’t influential at the time. Three and a bit
years later, it’s been both frustrating and
rewarding to see some of our arguments finally
getting through [waiting days were abolished in
the 2017 autumn Budget]. It’s a great pity that a
lot of people have faced hardship in the mean-
time. 

LF: What would you consider to be your
greatest success in your role as chair?

PG: The first thing I’d point to is building a more
constructive relationship. That’s been manifest
in a greater willingness from the department to
bring things to us at an earlier stage, and we
have seen an increased proportion of our rec-
ommendations being accepted. 

The other area where we’ve had impact is
through our independent work programme. We
aim to do more detailed bits of work, in addition
to scrutinising regulations, and produce sub-
stantive reports. A number of those have had
quite an impact. As a result of some of the rec-
ommendations in our bereavement benefit
reform report, the new bereavement support
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payment arrangements were modified to increase
the length of time a bereaved parent would get
support. More recently, we’ve done a report on
in-work progression in universal credit and,
although we’ve not yet had a formal response
from government, we’ve had some degree of
influence on other people’s thinking. 

LF: You have expressed concerns in the past
about time frames imposed by the Treasury
that have made it hard to scrutinise regula-
tions. Have you seen that improve?

PG: The jury is still out. One episode that crys-
tallised that concern was the original proposal
to cut tax credits [in 2015]. It was frankly a very
shoddy piece of work by the government. They
announced that this would be done without any
kind of impact assessment. We decided to be
very high profile in response – I wrote to Treasury
ministers and publicised my letters which said
that, whatever the merits or demerits of the pro-
posal, it was unacceptable to not produce any
analysis of the impact. That led to a lot of par-
liamentary pressure. They did produce some
sort of impact analysis, then postponed the
changes so they wouldn’t affect tax credits. 

An interesting consequence of this situation is
that had the tax credit cuts happened, the
impact on claimants would have been seen as a
tax credits issue. But people are only seeing the
impact as they move to universal credit. Very
understandably that has damaged the brand of
universal credit in the eyes of claimants and
those who advise them. I’m not sure the gov-
ernment thought that through. It added to the
noise and pressures around other things like the
waiting days. It’s made handling universal cred-
it much more difficult for the government. 

The introduction of the waiting days in universal
credit was another example of a policy being
announced in a budget context, frankly without
very much involvement from the DWP. That’s
what led me in our last annual report to say this
wasn’t acceptable. I think that message has
been heard, but it’s a bit soon to say what
impact it will have. 

LF: Do you have a particular approach to
involving other people outside the committee
in your work?

PG: One of the things I felt early on was that we
were quite well engaged with third-sector
organisations, and rightly so, but not sufficient-
ly engaged with other key groups – employer
representatives and local authorities, for exam-
ple. We’ve made a consistent effort to broaden

our reach. We’ve tried to refresh our confer-
ences and ensure they’re not just in London.
We’ve also done more with social media. 

We proactively ask our stakeholder networks for
input on the issues we should look at, and any
evidence they can provide. We’re only as good
as the evidence we can corral from other peo-
ple. We’re also thinking about how to work joint-
ly with other organisations. Our first joint event
will be with the Institute for Government on pol-
icymaking procedures. 

LF: SSAC is unique – other government
departments do not have comparable com-
mittees. Do you see any appetite to replicate it
elsewhere?

PG: There’s nothing quite like SSAC. When the
Brexit Bill was going through parliament it
struck me that there were a couple of opportu-
nities to replicate the model. But that Bill is a
one-off exercise, so a more interesting possibil-
ity is thinking about those departments – and
Defra [Department for Environment, Food and
Rural Affairs] is a particular example – that cur-
rently have a lot of EU regulations. In due
course there will be new primary legislation, but
it’s likely to be quite broad brush. The devil will
be in the detail of the many regulations. I think
it would be interesting to bring together people
on an apolitical, cross-party, independent basis,
to offer advice publically on these regulations.
I’ve generated a certain amount of interest in
this idea.

LF: You’re standing down in July. What advice
do you have for the new chair?

PG: Every chair has to do it their own way. I
would emphasise the importance of relation-
ships, and of balancing the strength of your
independence and the weakness of not having
power. It’s about picking your battles and
always thinking about the context in which
you’re operating – there’s never a definitively
right answer. Also, never underestimate the
power and value of having a very diverse group
of people on the committee. The diversity, and
skill and experience level, of the current com-
mittee is very good. Appointments to the com-
mittee are made by ministers, but as chair you
get to play a role in that process. Having people
from very different backgrounds and perspec-
tives stands us in good stead. Consensus isn’t
always easy to get but that’s a good challenge,
as chair, to have.  ■
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